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CCDI Provincial Meeting

November 4, 2004.

Humber College

1. Introduction of the 2004-2005 Executive and SIG Chairs- Toni Connolly introduced the current executive and SIG chairs: Toni Connolly as current chair, Dawson Pratt as past-chair, Pam Morel as chair-elect and LD SIG chair, Judy Harvey as CCSS Liaison, Jim Chalmers as treasurer and the contact for the Transition Project, Denise Belleheumer as French Colleges representative, Willona Blanche as Eastern Region representative, Marian Mainland as Western Region representative, Lorene Stanwick as Central Region representative, Craig Barrett for Data Collection and representative on the Tuition Fees Task Force. Sandra Hornby as recorder, Susan Alcorn-MacKay as Finance SIG chair, and Ted Morrison as Adaptive Technology SIG chair and CCDI representative to the Ministry Steering Committee on Transcription Services.  A Northern region representative is to be determined.  A new chair is required for the Deaf and Hard of Hearing SIG as Lois Wey is unable to continue.  She is willing to provide assistance to a new chair.  A new chair is also required for the Mental Health SIG as Virginia Nusca has accepted a position with the Waterloo Board of Education. 
2. Agenda approval- Motioned by Olga Dosis of George Brown College, seconded by Lorene Stanwick of Centennial College.
3. Approval of May 2004 Minutes- Motioned by Willona Blanche, seconded by Pam Morel.
4. Ministry Report- Eydie Troper – Ministry Staff changes- Eydie is still the Ministry representative to CCDI.  Jane Kirkwood has moved over to the Ministry of Economic Development and Trade.  Shamira Madhany is the Director, Colleges Branch.  Janet Mason is the new assistant Deputy Minister. Tim Klassen, Senior Policy Advisor, Program Quality Unit (PQU) has been seconded to ACAATO to the Credential Validation Service. Trish Crema, Senior Policy Advisor in the Program Quality Unit (PQU) will be reviewing the Accessibility Fund Reports that have been submitted by each institution. 
Accessibility Fund- Each institution received a base amount of $100,000 and once the reports have been reviewed the balance of funding will be forwarded.  
Operating Grants- The amount of the operating grants in not released until the Ministry makes an announcement.

College Transfer Payment Memorandum to Presidents- The 2004-2005 College Transfer Payment Budget totals $953.7M.  This represents an increase of $55.8M or 6.2% from 2003-2004 levels.  Colleges will receive $822.8M in grants for operating costs.  This envelope includes funding provided for general purpose operating grants and special purpose grants, as well as new initiatives such as: College Sustainability Fund, a one time $25M grant to help stabilize colleges.  Eight-four percent ($21M) of the Fund was distributed to small, rural and northern colleges; Tuition Fee Freeze Compensation ($6.4M); School-College-Work Initiative ($1M).  Other programs such as ATOP ($16.2M), Quality Assurance Fund ($59.6M), Collaborative Nursing ($45.1M), College Equipment and Renewal Fund ($10M) will bring total operating transfer payments to $953.7M.  $1M has been set aside for 04-05 and subsequent years to promote Ontario as a place of expertise abroad.   
ACAATO- has provided input to the Ministry regarding the review of legislation governing private career colleges.  They have a response to the Rae Review as well. Eydie asked if CCDI was submitting a response.  Toni Connolly indicated that ACAATO was requesting a collective response, but that CCDI was preparing a response to go to CCSS for approval prior to the submission. Eydie agreed that that would be the route to take.

Bill 118: Accessibility for Ontarians with Disabilities Act has had first reading.
Disability Service Review- To date LOTF has been rolled into the Ministry as of its’ final report. An Advisory Committee on Post Secondary Issues is to be set up made up of people who work in Post Secondary with special expertise included as needed.  Toni Connolly asked about college and university representation and how representation would be determined. Eydie Troper indicated that there would be representation from CCDI, IDIA, OASFFAA and CCSS.  There may be some permanent members.  Membership will be at the discretion of the Minister. Susan Alcorn-MacKay asked about other recommendations ie decoupling of the BSWD.  Eydie Troper indicated that the Rae Review is looking at disability issues as well and that there will be no movement on other recommendations until the review is completed.  Eydie did see Betty Freelandt’s letter to Richard Jackson re: consultation and the proposed task force. The Disability Services Review made some recommendations to the Ministry with respect to reporting.  The ESF reporting will remain the same for this year and rolled into the Accessibility Fund reporting in subsequent years. The Ministry would like to see some consistent criteria and reporting structure for the Accessibility Fund for colleges and universities. Laurence Pechere, Senior Policy Analyst with the Universities Branch will meet with someone from CCDI and IDIA to streamline reporting and to look at collecting consistent data that will be useful information.  Some of the other recommendations from the Kevin French Report will go to the Advisory Committee.  
Review of Private Colleges Act- A review was held and ACAATO submitted a response. These institutions are responsible to accommodate under the OHRC. 
5. Gifts for LOTF- Toni Connolly indicated that the Executive Committee agreed 

to the  purchase of gifts for Dr. Bette Stephenson, Bonnie Tiffin and Eva Nichols in appreciation for their contributions to the improvement of services at the post-secondary level for students with learning disabilities.  Lorene Stanwick purchased paintings for each of them from Creative Spirit Gallery.  They sell and exhibit art done by persons with disabilities.  Toni indicated that cards were circulating for signatures prior to Eva Nichols arrival.  As Dr. Bette Stephenson and Bonnie Tiffin are unable to attend, Lorene has agreed to see that they get their paintings.  Lorene has invited others to go with her as she makes the presentations if they wish.
6.   CCSS Report-Judy Harvey- The current executive for CCSS is chair- Betty Freelandt, chair-elect is Marilyn Stratton-Zimmer, past- chair is Cathie Auger. Upcoming CCSS meetings will be at Humber Nov. 16th and Nov.17th.  Nov. 17th will be a professional development event with the theme “Connecting to Student Success”.  This event is open to anyone. There is a CCSS meeting scheduled for February after the ACAATO conference as well as the CCSS Annual Conference scheduled for June 21-21 in Kingston. The June conference is to piggyback on CACUSS to encourage more representatives from colleges to attend that conference which is scheduled for June 19-21. BSWD Consultation- Betty Freelandt has forwarded a letter to Richard Jackson making the position of CCDI and CCSS clear with respect to the need for discussion around unresolved issues pertaining to the implementation of the program and the consultation process for making changes.  The letter suggests that a taskforce be set up with membership from CCSS, CCDI, OASFAA, CSA and Ministry staff to resolve when consultation is to take place and where the line is to be drawn with respect to decision making between CCDI and OASFAA.   Other issues on the CCSS agenda for Nov. 16th include tuition fees and the Algonquin proposal, the ODA and the Rae Review.  There has been no update provided on the Algonquin proposal to date. Judy will speak to CCDI’s request to put in a separate submission to the Rae Review at the CCSS meeting on Nov. 16th.  Objectives for CCSS for 2004-2005- This year’s objectives for CCSS include improving communications.  One of the strategies to accomplish this will be to invite chairs from the reporting groups to attend all three meetings of CCSS as opposed to one. The second objective is to develop a handbook on best practices with respect to retention.  A third is to look at ease of access for students and transferability from institution to institution.  A fourth objective is to establish a Student Affairs Reporting Group as how Student Affairs is organized varies from institution to institution.  Finally CCSS is looking at how to increase support staff participation in provincial meetings.

Discussion:  Susan Alcorn-MacKay indicated that the cost of attending meetings three times a year and being away from the office may prove difficult for some of the chairs of the reporting groups.  Judy Harvey said that CCSS would accept a designate.  Susan suggested that in future years CCDI may want to consider the timing of its meetings so they coincide with CCSS.  Toni Connolly thanked Judy for her involvement as the liaison with CCSS as the flow of information has been very good.

7. Attendant Care Funding Update- Warner Clarke, Ministry of Health-Toni Connolly invited Warner Clarke to speak to us as a result of a series of e-mails that had been going back and forth with respect to who is responsible for attendant care.  A certain amount of money from Vocational Rehabilitation Services was transferred to the Ministry of Health for attendant care. Warner provided information on a new initiative and clarified that it is the Ministry of Health’s responsibility to provide attendant care.  Warner will forward 
electronically a copy of the 1996 Attendant Outreach Policy for Toni to forward to the listserv. Though it is out of date, aspects of it are still current.  The money forwarded from VRS is used for attendant outreach.  Students contact their local service providers to access attendant care.  Students who have not been previous users contact their local service providers and they are put on a waitlist which may be for up to one year.  This is problematic for students wanting to access post-secondary.  In addition there are approximately 20-25% of students who transfer institutions at the same time as new students.  The Ministry of Health is establishing a fund- Student Attendant Services Fund is the tentative name- that first time users will be able to access. The funding will be given to a single agency- The Centre for Independent Living in Toronto- that will negotiate with service providers throughout the province. The details as to how the fund will be accessed are still to be worked out.  Students would need to contact their local service providers first.  If the available attendants are fully committed, the agency will apply for funds to support the student up until the end of their first year at which time the student would be able to come onto their regular service. When the policy is available Warner will forward it to Toni and Janice Martin of IDIA for circulation.  He would anticipate being able to provide clearer direction by the end of the year.  In the meantime, if for some reason a student is on a waitlist, we can contact the local service provider and let them know that we are aware of this fund. Students do have the option of applying for direct services funding which enables them to choose and hire their own attendants. Warner indicated that in the same budget there was an increase to the general fund as well as to the direct services fund. He is hopeful that these monies will allow for an improvement in the ability to provide services and programs and lead to the elimination of unnecessary barriers.  Warner Clarke can be contacted directly if we have any questions regarding the fund.
Discussion:  Toni Connolly asked about students requiring help while on placement.  Warner Clarke indicated that if the placement were a considerable distance, it would be up to the service provider to determine if they have the ability to send someone out.  As it is short term, the local service provider could contact the service provider nearest to the placement to see if they can provide service. Kevin Reinhardt asked where a student ought to apply if they are attending school outside of their local area. Warner said that the student’s local service provider would contact the nearest service provider and work out a purchase of service agreement.  It makes sense to use a local provider with the case management being done within a single agency.   Kevin Reinhardt mentioned that a student requiring attendant care had been accepted at Seneca.  The College lawyer determined that the College would pay for the services.  Warner said that the first point of contact would be the service provider.  If the service provider cannot provide support when required, the new fund can be accessed.  Jim Chalmers said that this fund would address the transitional planning needs of students from high school to post-secondary.  Warner said yes until support from the local service provider becomes available. Jim Chalmers mentioned a case were a student required suctioning. Where adults direct their own care when it is determined to be safe, an attendant or a personal support worker could be trained to do this. Warner acknowledged that there are cases where the services of a health care professional are required in addition to an attendant.

8. BSWD Guidelines Coordinated Response from CCDI to Sherri Martin’s questions- Toni Connolly referred to the letter sent by the CCSS chair, Betty Freelandt, to Richard Jackson requesting that a task force be set up to ensure that consultation occurs with respect to changes to the BSWD.  Six years ago a request was made to Helmut Visser that we be consulted when changes are made as we are partners in the process.  Sherri Martin was not aware of this process.  According to the guidelines, Disability Service providers have the mandate to determine who is eligible and yet when changes occur affecting the implementation of the bursary we are not consulted.  Some Disability Service providers don’t even receive a copy of the BSWD Manual.  Though the Manual is on the OSAP website, it is on a closed link that only the Financial Aid Offices can access.  As a result of e-mails going back forth between the executive and Sherri Martin, the June BSWD Manual has been updated as of October/04.  Toni will put the latest manual out on the listserv.  A change that has occurred is the wording concerning the assessment and diagnosis of ADD/ADHD.  Apart from issues of communication, Toni would like the membership to identify other issues that need to be addressed should a consultation with the Ministry and other stakeholders occur.
Discussion identified the following issues:

a. Students may incur additional debt if they cannot access the bursary for expenses related to everyday living if another agency such as ADP will not cover the costs.  Sometimes students don’t have the funds to pay for hearing aids, repairs to wheelchairs, rentals for work placement, repairs and maintenance to equipment.

b. There is a need for the Guidelines to specify exactly what is meant by some of the terminology used ie hearing amplifiers.  The bursary cannot be used to purchase hearing aides and yet, the student might require hearing aides or headsets to be able to use FM systems.  The wording needs to be more transparent so that students are clear about what they can and cannot access.
c. There is a need for Disability Service providers to look at how the product will be used by the student and what the student will require to use the product most effectively.
d. What is recommended ought not to be questioned as there are instances where the recommendation is based on a co-morbid condition.  Also there is inconsistency with respect to what Financial Aid Offices agree to cover ie some will agree to laptop purchases, but not to the purchase of carrying cases.
e. Students and families are able to be reimbursed for assessments done over   the summer, but there is nothing in the guidelines about reimbursement for equipment purchases.  There is a discretionary time of 6 months for assessments.
f. The current BSWD form indicates attendant care.  This is confusing as it is clear that this is the responsibility of the Ministry of Health.  The form needs to read educational assistant to reflect that support is being provided in the classroom. 
g. The guidelines are not clear with respect to the use of the bursary for specialized chairs and ergonomic furniture.  On page 8 it is listed as an allowable expense, but furniture is also listed as a non-eligible expense on the same page.     . 

h. There is no mention of the bursary being used to cover the costs of training on equipment.  Some institutions have covered this under specialized tutoring.
i. The Guidelines include interpreters, but there is no mention of interveners. 
j. Some Financial Aid Offices are insisting that the documentation be provided to them.  Disability Services providers insist that the documentation remain in the Disability Services Office.  Some institutions provide their Financial Aid Offices with a form indicating that the documentation is on file.
k. There needs to be recognition that there are educational needs for medication ie Ritalin. Some institutions cover this under therapy. Toni Connolly indicated that Sherri Martin addressed this in an e-mail and that there are circumstances where medication would be considered an allowable expense where the student would function normally without it, but in order to participate in post-secondary studies, the student requires medications.  We would need to identify situations where this would be the case.
l. Other- The BSWD fund has never been expended because not everyone can access OSAP.  In institutions where the money has run out, the Financial Aid Offices can request more, but they may not be aware of this.  Dawson Pratt recommends that we consult with our Financial Aid Offices around how much money is to be requested for our individual institutions.
Action:  Toni Connolly will post the most recent BSWD Manual to the listserv.
9. BSWD and Tax Exemption Status- Susan Alcorn-MacKay reported that the Federal government will be making an announcement regarding an offsetting deduction for the BSWD.  Until there is new legislation the bursary amount that the student receives will be taxable.  Frank Smith from NEADS will be posting updates on the NEADS website.
10. Feedback On Research Study- Frank Walsh discussed the document he produced while on sabbatical- “To Participate, To Learn, To Achieve- A Review of Recent Documents and Developments in Post-Secondary Education for Students with Disabilities”.  The document includes a review of where we have come from and summarizes recommendations, issues and/or strategies of the Ontarians with Disabilities Act, NEADS, CCDI, LOTF and UID.  Included in the review are recommendations with Facts and Fixes pertaining to 15 specific areas.  Some recommendations require institutional support while others can be implemented by Disability Services Offices.  Though the document is intended to be a resource for Fanshawe, it can be utilized at other colleges.  Frank provided copies of the document for each college.

11. Call for Research Proposals for CCDI- Toni Connolly indicated that there are monies available in the CCDI budget for Research.  Pam Morel and Susan Alcorn-MacKay have created a template that was circulated to the membership for feedback. Toni pointed out that the CCDI Orientation for Success Handbook provides examples of what would constitute research. Research proposals will be submitted to the executive for approval.  Those approved will be posted on the listserv so that everyone will know what has been approved and so there will be no duplication.  Pam Morel indicated that Cambrian would like to submit a proposal on the predictive validity of the Delta Screener.
Discussion:  Kevin Reinhardt recommended that there be a statement with respect  to ethics and privacy issues.  
Action:  Pam Morel will post the form to the listserv for feedback. The executive   recommends support for CCDI funds being used to fund research proposals up to a maximum of $2000.00.  Approved by the membership.
12. Treasurer’s Report-Jim Chalmers reported that all institutions have submitted their membership fee of $200.00.  Invoices for this year will be provided at the February provincial meeting.  Institutions that wish to be a part of a funding project or wish to submit a proposal for funding must be in good standing with memberships paid. 
13. Provincial Directory- Bonnie Dawe asked that all updates to the directory be forwarded to Kelly Dann at Kelly@lambton.on.ca.  Members are asked to reply directly to Lambton and not to the CCDI listserv.
14. Housing of CCDI Past Minutes On Our Website- Toni Connolly reported that  the minutes of our past meetings will be available electronically for ease of access to historical records and decisions that have been made.  Ted Morrison has agreed to facilitate this.
      Discussion:  Susan Alcorn-MacKay asked that the CCDI website be linked to
CADSPPE.  Dawson Pratt suggested a link to Ahead as well.  Craig Barrett  suggested that past chair CCDI reports to CCSS be forwarded and put on the listserv as well.  Marian Mainland asked about the posting of statistical reports.  Craig Barrett indicated that statistics will be made available.  Toni Connolly asked Frank Walsh if he would be willing to have his research report posted.  Frank said he would be willing to look at adapting it so that it can go on the website.   

Action:  Frank Walsh will forward a modified report to Ted Morrison for inclusion on the website. Ted Morrison will put an e-mail out on the listserv requesting that previous chairs submit past minutes and CCSS reports to him electronically.  The CCDI website address is: www.disabilityissues.ca
15. CADSPPE Focus Group- Toni Connolly, Karen Coffey-Couch and Ted Morrison will be attending the NEADS conference on Friday Nov. 12th/04 in Ottawa.  Susan asked that if anyone has any topics they would like included in a pre-conference that they be forwarded to her by Tuesday, Nov. 9/04.  Sandra Hornby circulated a draft document on “Access to Academic Materials for Students with Disabilities” to support CADSPPE’s submission to NEADS for consideration by the CCDI Membership.
Action: Sandra Hornby will post the draft submission to the listserv as well. The membership is asked to review it and submit changes to Sandra by Tues. Nov. 9/04.  Sandra will forward the final copy to Toni Connolly for submission to NEADS.
16. May 2005 AGM Update- Jodi Russett and Ted Morrison circulated a bookmark with the theme, “Advancing Excellence-Strategies for Success”, and location of the CCDI/OCC conference.  The conference will be held May 16-19 at the Isaiah Tubbs Inn and Conference Centre in Prince Edward County.  As a result of the survey feedback, 90% of the presenters have been arranged.  The bookmark contains the website address for the conference that members can check for updates- www.disabilityissues.ca/conference/2005.  More information will be provided at the February provincial meeting.  

17. LOTF and Future Plans- Eva Nichols and Karen Wheeler-Eva will forward the Executive Summary of the report to the Minister to Toni Connolly for forwarding to the listserv. Karen Wheeler, Senior Policy Advisor, Universities Branch, for MTCU, has been given the task of overseeing the transition period. The LOTF office has been physically moved to the Ministry.  Two taskforce members are covered by the collective agreements.  Others have been given generous packages. The LOTF website is still operational and Larry McCloskey has agreed to continue working to update it.  The website won’t disappear, but the Ministry will look at what needs to happen with it. Eva Nichols has agreed to continue working on ESF projects for the Ministry.  When the programs and projects mature, Eva’s responsibility will diminish. Solange Belluz at the Ministry will act as the booking agent for Eva.  She can be reached at 416-325-2862. The LOTF operational files have been forwarded to the Ministry.  Some files will remain active, for example, files for the regional assessment centres at Queen’s and Cambrian.  Other files will be archived.  The funding for Cambrian is assured until 2008.  Eva hopes that the centres will go through annual business review processes so that they can be assured of a set amount of funding every year.  The ESF funding has been flowed through to the institutions as part of transfer funds to all institutions with the exception of one.  The ESF reporting will be the same for this fiscal year and then integrated with the Accessibility Fund, but with the funds used for the very specific purpose of maintaining the Learning Strategist and Assistive Technologist positions. Time will be required to sort out exactly what the reporting mechanisms will be. The Ministry will notify and consult with post-secondary service practitioners and Eva. Input re: any improvements can be forwarded to Karen Wheeler, Eydie Troper or Solange Belluz. The intent will be to come up with a format that captures needed statistics, but is easy for the institutions to integrate. The Final LOTF report has been submitted to Kevin French who will speak to the Assistant Deputy Minister, Janet Mason regarding the recommendations made.  Eva is unable to speak to the recommendations until this discussion has occurred.  The Universal Instructional Design project is going forward. A meeting is being held on November 9th to determine what rubric UID ought to fall under.  Key to UID going forward is the involvement of Academic Vice presidents.  Regional meetings will be held at Ryerson, Mohawk and Queen’s.  CCDI members are invited to attend these meeting and are encouraged to bring their VPAs along. For further information contact Jim Bryson at jbryso@georgianc.on.ca or contact Eva or Solange. The UID project, supported by the Ministry, will look at professional development for teaching faculty so that they can better address the needs of all students. With respect to the translation of the UID Manual to French, the Ministry will determine what material is required right now in French and proceed once it has been determined how much budget is left. The translation of Psychoeducational Assessment tools into French is progressing well and the tools will be ready for next year. The Northern Assessment Centre will play a key role in providing training in the use of these instruments. With respect to the Summer Transition projects, the Ministry will review the feedback and will determine what will make the most sense based on the outcomes of the projects.  As the Ministry sees transitions as an important piece currently there are two “Adopt a School projects” one at Algonquin and one at Laurentian University that will involve local high schools. The Ministry recognizes that there is an issue with students coming from high schools with inadequate documentation, and that obtaining funding for updated assessments is problematic if a student is ineligible for OSAP.  One year pilot projects will be conducted at McMaster, Western and Atkinson College of York University where psychology student interns will administer assessments under supervision.  The success of the projects will be evaluated and if they are successful, the Ministry will look at how this can be a way of augmenting things.  Karen Wheeler indicated that overall the Enhanced Services Fund has worked well and that the progress made in services to students has been quite remarkable.  The projects have worked because they have been based on previous research. One issue that has been raised is the ability of some institutions, particularly smaller ones to respond promptly to concerns.  As staffing may not increase, institutions may need to look at delivering services through small or large groups.  As LOTF has been institutionalized, it has been identified that there are other students needing access to these services ie students with Mental Health issues.  Using the LOTF model, the Ministry will look at how it can be applied to other groups and do a cost analysis.  She doesn’t believe that it will be a huge expense for the Ministry to consider how other groups might benefit.

Action:  Eva will forward the executive summary of the LOTF report to Toni for 


forwarding to the Listserv.
18. Presentation to Eva Nichols- Dawson Pratt presented the gift to Eva on behalf of CCDI.  Bonnie Tiffin and Dr. Stephenson were unable to be present because of Health Issues.  Lorene Stanwick will see that they get their gifts.  
19. Postsecondary Review, Response to Bob Rae Review- Susan and Dawson- Dawson Pratt indicated that institutions were invited to roundtable discussions with Bob Rae.  In addition, community town hall meetings are also being held.  Dawson encouraged our participation, as well as the participation of students.  Information as to town hall meeting locations can be obtained at www.raereview.on.ca.  The contact at the Ministry for the Rea Review is Solange Belluz at 416-325-2862. Bob Rae would like submissions from individuals as well as groups.  Susan Alcorn-MacKay has agreed to work on a submission for CCDI that is to go to CCSS for approval as currently ACAATO is requesting a combined response.  Susan circulated a summary of nine recommendations for discussion.  The membership identified other issues for inclusion:

a. Some students experience issues in applying for and/or receiving ODSP, before and after OSAP eligibility.  

b. Students who are WSIB sponsored- There often appear to be inconsistent objectives between WSIB and educational accessibility.  WSIB doesn’t want to look at co-morbid conditions ie LD that can affect a student’s ability to succeed.  Because these students are sponsored, they cannot access the BSWD for assessments and/or equipment that may be beneficial to them that WSIB may not be willing to provide. The same can hold true for aboriginal students and students in apprenticeship training programs.

c. Physical Accessibility- Institutions should be mandated to meet barrier-free standards when undertaking renovations or new construction.  They should not receive funding until standards are met.

d. There needs to be targeted money to help with the replacement of technological resources to support students with Disabilities.  This could be incorporated into an institution’s accessibility plan.
e. There is a need for resources for applied research to determine the effectiveness of accommodations and the use of technology ie testing accommodations, and the Kurzweil reader- does it improve reading comprehension; how long does it need to be used to have an effect?


Action:  Susan Alcorn-MacKay will incorporate these suggestions and forward a 
draft to the listserv.  When approved by the executive it will go to Judy Harvey 
for forwarding to CCSS for consideration for submission.  Individuals may 
choose to rephrase and/or use some parts of the CCDI submission for individual 
submissions.
20. Guidelines for LD Documentation Discussion-Pam Morel and Marian Mainland-The Draft Guidelines for LD Documentation and Services were circulated for discussion.  As discussed at the May provincial meeting, the guidelines identify three levels of documentation and what we can do with respect to accommodations at each level,  what to do if the documentation does not meet the LDAO definition, and what do we do if a student is requesting an accommodation outside of the norm ie course substitution. The membership needs to decide if this is the criteria we want to use.  Pam indicated that it is the hope of the LD SIG that institutions will use the guidelines over the next couple of months and provide feedback at the February provincial meeting. At that time there will be the opportunity to address further concerns and comments and a decision will be made as to whether or not we want to adopt the guidelines.  The goal is to move toward some consistency across the province.   IDIA will be invited to join us in a roundtable discussion on the Guidelines on February 3, 2005.

Discussion:  Kevin Reinhardt asked about the use of the LDAO definition.  It was 

agreed at the February 2004 Provincial Meeting that CCDI would adopt it as a 
guideline.  Beryl Buckley-Golder asked about the age issue as many students are 
coming to college with updated assessments done at age 17.  Pam Morel 
suggested that the assessment may need to be updated at a later date.  In some 
cases the assessor may only need to add an addendum with a diagnosis if the 
assessment doesn’t meet the LDAO criteria as some psychologists are using the 
DSM-IV criteria.  In other cases, qualified staff can review the assessment to see 
if it fits the criteria.  When an updated assessment hasn’t been done and/or where 
there are funding issues with respect to getting one done, institutions could 
consider a letter of understanding for temporary accommodations.  Dawson Pratt 
suggests that we look at other college funds when a student is ineligible for OSAP 
ie Tuition Set Aside Funds. Mary Jo Morrison said that we need to get Colleges 
committed to using the Tuition Set Aside Funds for assessments. Frank Walsh 
suggested that we need to look at creative ways of getting assessments done, and 
ways to temporarily accommodate students like memos/letters of agreement.  
Goldie Wassermuhe asked about what we do with students that are reassessed and 
there 
is no disability.  Willona Blanche suggested that we might tell them that 
we have other ideas that can be more helpful.  Kevin Reinhardt asked about 
the OHRC implications if the person had been perceived to have a disability 
and they don’t.  Frank Walsh stated that if the student has been reassessed 
as not 
having a disability, then they don’t so this shouldn’t be an issue.  Diane Thornhill 
commented that that is why we need to consider professional standards for 
assessments. Goldie Wassermuhe said that it is not always possible to get an 
updated assessment done. As well there are students who are ESL who have 
learning disabilities who have never had assessments done. Lorene Stanwick 
commented about the need for the decoupling of the BSWD.  Lorene Stanwick 
queried about adding an appendix to 
the guidelines- an essential criteria tree ie if 
this is the disabling condition, then this is what the appropriate accommodation 
would be.  

Action:  Pam Morel will put the latest version of the LD Documentation and 
Services Provided on the listserv.  Institutions are asked to adopt the guidelines as 
much as possible and keep track of limitations and conflicts for discussion at the 
joint roundtable with IDIA.
21. Other: Deaf and Hard of Hearing SIG-A new chair is required.  Lois Wey is willing to assist the new chair.

New Mental Health SIG chair- Sophia Barna
22. Date for Next Provincial Meeting-  Thursday,February 3, 2005.  to include an LD Roundtable Discussion with IDIA.
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Attendant care funding for students at the post-secondary level is the responsibility of the Ministry of Health, and not the responsibility of post-secondary institutions.








